Willmott Dixon starts £30m build of new NHS mental health unit and SEN school at Barnes Hospital
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Tier one contractor Willmott Dixon has commenced a £30 million regeneration project at Barnes Hospital in south-west London, delivering a state-of-the-art NHS mental health facility alongside a special educational needs (SEN) school. This undertaking is part of a much larger £280 million investment by South West London and St George’s Mental Health NHS Trust aimed at modernising mental health infrastructure across the region. The scheme, supported by LocatED, an agency of the Department for Education, features a 90-place SEN school called the London River Academy, designed to cater to children aged seven to 19 with social, emotional, and mental health needs. The school will be operated by the Beckmead Trust.
Following extensive consultations with patients, NHS staff, and the wider community, the final plans received approval in October 2023. Early groundwork began at the start of 2024, with demolition completed by Dunton Environmental by year-end. Main construction is slated to begin in summer 2025, with both the healthcare facility and the SEN school expected to open their doors in 2027. To ensure continuity of care during construction, services formerly provided at Barnes Hospital were relocated to Livingston House in Teddington in 2023. From 2027, the expanded services will operate across both sites, providing enhanced mental health support.
The redevelopment is a cornerstone of the Trust’s broader ‘Better Environments’ programme, which represents a near £300 million investment in mental health facilities across South West London. Recent milestones within this programme include the £150 million transformation of Springfield University Hospital and the creation of the Richmond Royal Wellbeing Centre. Additionally, a significant £110 million upgrade to Tolworth Hospital is underway, aiming to replace outdated buildings with modern, purpose-built units, including a new five-ward hospital building expected to be completed by 2027. Collectively, these projects seek to improve patient care environments and mental health service delivery throughout the region.
Alongside the health and educational developments, LS Estates is progressing residential development plans on the remaining land at the Barnes site. This housing project is proceeding under a separate planning application, which is currently under review by the London Borough of Richmond upon Thames. Community engagement remains an essential element of the redevelopment process, with the Trust hosting events to keep local residents informed and involved.
Overall, these initiatives exemplify a concerted effort to replace aging hospital buildings and provide modern, integrated facilities designed to meet contemporary standards of care and education. By investing heavily in permanent infrastructure and collaborative partnerships, the Trust aims to create sustainable environments that support mental health recovery, education, and wellbeing across south-west London.
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